
This supplement provides additional information regarding the subject recommendation.  On February 
5, 2020, the award recommendation resulting from the Best and Final Offer (BAFO) solicitation was filed 
with the Clerk of the Board, and notice was sent to the two participating vendors, LAZ Florida Parking, 
LLC (LAZ) and Airport Parking Associates, a Joint Venture between SP Plus Corporation and WRP & 
Associates, LLC (APA). 

On February 10, 2020, a bid protest was filed by APA alleging that the County committed three fatal 
errors in recommending award to LAZ: 1) erroneously awarding points based upon Airport Concession 
Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (ACDBE) participation, 2) modifying aspects of the RFP related to 
employee benefit reimbursements, and 3) allowing LAZ to benefit from known misrepresentations. 

The protest was heard by a Hearing Examiner on June 30, 2020.  On July 10, 2020, the findings and 
recommendations of the Hearing Examiner confirmed and upheld the County’s recommendation to 
award to LAZ (See Attached).  The Hearing Examiner findings state that, “None of these challenges 
impact the County’s decision nor the process, which would give rise to a level high enough to overturn 
the recommended award to LAZ.”  Further, the findings indicated that the County had no obligation to 
accommodate APA’s economic limitations regarding existing union agreements, and stated, “In fact, 
doing so would subvert the very purpose of competitive procurement,”  and that conducting the BAFO 
“did, in fact, place both parties on a “level playing field” and gave them equal opportunity.”   

In the Hearing Examiner’s conclusion, it was determined that the “the County did not act in an arbitrary 
or capricious manner in awarding the contract to LAZ,” and recommended that “the contract be upheld 
and that the protest, therefore, be denied.”   

Therefore, it is recommended that the Board approve the award to LAZ Florida Parking LLC as outlined 
in the accompanying recommendation. 

Jack Osterholt 
Deputy Mayor 

Date: 

To: Honorable Chairwoman Audrey M. Edmonson 
  and Members, Board of County Commissioners 

From: Carlos A. Gimenez 
Mayor 

Subject: Supplemental Information - Recommendation for Approval to Award of a Non-
exclusive Management Agreement for Operation of Public Parking Facilities at Miami 
International Airport 
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